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Swaffham Town Council
Minutes of the Estates, Heritage, Town Hall & Site Maintenance Committee meeting held on Wednesday 21st April 2021 at 4.00pm via virtual link.
Councillors:
Mrs J Anscombe (Chair), Mr P Darby, Mr G Edwards, Mr K Oliver, Mrs J Skinner 
Swaffham Heritage: 

Dr S Gattuso, Mrs A Fairweather (until 5.30pm), Mr P Wilgoss 
(until 5.30pm)
Deputy Town Clerk:
Mrs C Smith
Office Administrator:

Mrs H Duggan

1. Apologies for absence

None received.
2. Declarations of interest for items on the agenda


Cllr Anscombe registered an interest in Item 6, as an Iceni Partnership Trustee.
5.01pm – Public Session opened.
There were no questions from the public

5.02pm Public Session closed

3. Minutes
The minutes of the Estates, Heritage, Town Hall & Site Maintenance Committee meeting held on 20th January 2021 were agreed as an accurate record of the meeting. 
4. Outstanding actions agreed at previous meetings
4.1. Report on the HAZ project and appointment of project officer 
Cllr Anscombe confirmed that a new project officer had now been recruited, Evie Hayman, who was currently meeting Breckland Cllrs and would at soon be in contact with Swaffham Cllrs for introductions and to get started on the project.
4.2. Howard Carter Statue working group
Cllr Skinner reported that a meeting was in plan for 28th April with Cllr Beech, Mrs S Allen, Mr R Bartram and a local artist to discuss their thoughts on a possible statue, what had already been organised and possible costs. Committee Cllrs were invited to join the meeting if they wished. An update would be given at the next available meeting.  
1.1. Swaffham Heritage CCTV

Mr Wilgoss confirmed that the old system had successfully been sold locally for £60.
5. Estates related issues from Non-Member Councillors 
There were no issues highlighted.
6. Assembly Rooms maintenance

Claire Cotterill, Iceni Partnership provided a report for the meeting – see Appendix 1.

7. Issues relating to Swaffham Heritage and the Town Hall
7.1. To consider repairs to the outside of the building
Mr Wilgoss enquired as to the Council’s plans for the Town Hall outside repairs.
The Deputy Clerk confirmed she would investigate and let Committee members know.
7.2. Report from the working party for the Carter 22 Celebration 
Dr Gattuso provided an update on the plans so far – see Appendix 2
7.3. Town Hall/Museum staff/volunteers Evacuation exercise.
It was noted the Museum shop was now open and the museum would be fully open from May 17th in line with government guidelines.
Mr Wilgoss would liaise with the Deputy Clerk to agree a date after 17th May, possibly a volunteer training day to undertake an Evacuation exercise.
7.4. Risk assessment information for the Museum, shop and TIC
It was noted the requested Risk assessment information for the Museum, shop and TIC had now been received.
8. Timetable for Section 106 play areas/open spaces/street lighting policy

It was noted a draft S106 play area/open space/street lighting policy had been discussed at the April Council meeting and would be progressing with the support and help of Cllr Darby. A final policy would be shared with Committee members once agreed.
9. Magazine Store and ill Boxes
9.1 Repairs to the Magazine Store on the allotments
It was noted that no further progress had been made on the potential project. One costing had been received, over £3000, however Cllrs were concerned by the high cost of the work needed, the lack of public accessibility and viable use.

After discussion it was proposed by Cllr Anscombe, seconded by Cllr Skinner that due to the lack of public accessibility or viable use that no further work be undertaken on the Magazine Store.

It was unanimously agreed to stop all future work on the Magazine Store.

It was agreed that Dr Gattuso be allowed access to photograph and document the Magazine Store for the Swaffham Heritage archives.

9.2 Pill Box on Bears Lane
A complaint was received by Cllr Matthews from a local resident regarding the state of the Pill Box on Bears Lane. It was recognised that the Pill Box was on private land and so not the responsibility of the Council. The Deputy Clerk promised to liaise with Cllr Matthews.
10. Church path to ashes section update on timeline for project completion

The Deputy Clerk confirmed that the paving slabs had been purchased and the work was in plan for the next few months.
11. Litter and site maintenance

11.1 Quality and quantity of bins around Swaffham and in open spaces 
Cllr Anscombe suggested a meeting with Steve Hitchman from Breckland would be a good idea to review the current bin supplies in Swaffham – an  opportunity to look at possible replacements for the old, rusty and damaged bins as well as the ones that are too small for current demand. Committee members agreed with this approach.
11.2 Cleaning and Maintenance of Recreation Ground
The Deputy Clerk confirmed a response had been issued to a local resident regarding a complaint made about the Recreation Ground; the response confirmed the daily inspections that were conducted by the outside team and regular Breckland bin collections. 
It was suggested the complaint be highlighted to Steven Hitchman in the planned meeting suggested in item 11.1. 
11.3 Highways England, A47 closure and possibility of a litter pick
It was recommended this topic be added to the meeting with Steve Hitchman, as  mentioned in item 11.1.

12. Late or urgent matters at the Chairman’s discretion
12.1 Committee Review

This item was discussed earlier in the meeting. 5.20pm, to allow Mrs Fairweather and Mr Wilgoss to leave the meeting once discussed, at 5.30pm.
Cllr Anscombe explained a Committee review had been undertaken by Council at their April Council meeting. It was agreed by Cllrs to amalgamate the Recreation & Community Services Committee with the Estates Heritage, Town Hall & Site Maintenance Committee, to avoid unnecessary duplication that had been occurring.
In doing so, it was agreed by Council to remove Swaffham Heritage from the new Committee and instead revert to a bi-annual meeting of Cllrs and Swaffham Heritage representatives.
Dr Gattuso, Mrs Fairweather and Mr Wilgoss were in agreement that a bi-annual meeting with Cllrs would be acceptable with the understanding that urgent items could still be considered as required at a monthly Council meeting.
1.2. Cemetery Wildflower meadow suggestion
The Deputy Clerk shared a suggestion, from the outside team, to sow a wild flower meadow in the central part of the Brandon Road cemetery that was currently not in use. The suggestion was to reduce the need for weekly grass cutting as well as encourage biodiversity until such time the ground was needed.
After discussion it was decided the wildflower meadow would not fit with the cemetery and so a polite decline would be issued.

1.3. Open Spaces hire
The Deputy Clerk highlighted that several requests had been received recently to use the Recreation Ground and Campingland Open Spaces for groups to undertake keep fit and other external activities, as local business ventures.

It was recognised a more formal approach was needed to booking, charging and utilising the open spaces, to include Orford Road, to ensure Public Liability Insurance and Risk Assessments are in place as well as formalise a fee structure.

Additionally, at the Rec Ground there was the option of allowing use of the refurbished toilets and electricity – it was recommended a suitable fee would need to be charged as additional resources would be needed to clean the toilets daily and an electrician needed to manage the electrical access.

It was unanimously agreed a new Open Spaces Hire Policy and process should be  created, a draft copy for review to be shared at the next meeting.
It was unanimously agreed to allow the option to use the refurbished toilets and electricity at the Rec Ground for a suitable fee to cover the additional resources that would be needed to clean the toilets daily and an electrician needed to manage  the electrical access.

It was unanimously agreed to allow the request to use the MUGA area of the Rec Ground for Tai Chi classes from 17th May.
13. ADMISSION TO MEETINGS ACT (PUBLIC BODIES) 1960:

CONFIDENTIAL BUSINESS following the exclusion of the public and press
13.1 Timetable for legal work on Church Wall, Shambles and Town Pound
After discussion it was requested that a full update on progress and what was required to 

complete matters be obtained for the next meeting.

13.2 Date of next meeting: 
21st July 2021, 5.00pm, Town Hall. 
Committee members agreed the title of the new amalgamated Committee should be Assets and Open Spaces Committee

Cllr Edwards asked that an update on the Buttercross cobbles be added to the next agenda.

Meeting Closed 6.00pm




Chairman……………………..
Iceni Partnership Report – Claire Cotterill
Assembly Rooms

Just to re cap on the story so far.

· Beginning Jan, we found large amounts of paint falling from the AR facia, mainly from the top and bottom of the building. It was believed that the failing was due to frost and wet weather conditions over winter and hampered by blocked gutters and vegetation in the hopper.

· This was confirmed as a probable cause by Paul from Norfolk Lime.

· The problem has been exacerbated by the layers of paint (breathable and non-breathable) that have bonded together and causing the original render further complications.

· The process to remove the layers needed a solution application in order to preserve the render exposed underneath. Various products have been tried and because it was not known what all the layer constitutions are, a process of trial and error has ensued to find the most effective solution. Neither eco-friendly or chemical reactive solutions have provided a result that has been effective.

· Consultations with various paint specialists and conversations with the Architect (& historic buildings officer) to establish what products have been used historically as it would appear that the Render and paint that was specified by the architect have not been applied.

· The last layer of paint applied in 2018 we are certain of, this was a breathable product (not endorsed by Andrew Gayton), but nonetheless was breathable. Sadly, because the layers under were not breathable it is actually useless in its breathability.

· Conversations and information sharing has taken place with Jeremy Stacey (Original Architect) and Andrew Gayton (Heritage Officer).


Norfolk Lime has had many conversations with various specialists in their field regarding our building and the world of Lime, render and paint is both fascinating and mind blowing.


Our next plan of action is to mechanically remove the layers off the building to get it back to the original render to allow us to start again.

· Several contractors and methods have been suggested and contacted and are considering the kindest and most sympathetic option that produces the result we are looking for whilst ensuring the building's substrate is not compromised nor any health and safety matters are compromised. 3 companies have been identified, one will use hot water jet, the other dry ice and the other bead and blast. One of the companies already have said they will not consider the work, one charges for sampling and testing (which we will consider paying pending information from the remaining company) the other we are still awaiting their comments

I have many pages of information and updates, and I have just bullet pointed the most significant actions, but if you are looking for some bedtime reading, I am more than happy to supply the dossier.

I really hope to bring a full plan together and will of course keep you informed at the earliest convenience. Until the method of removal is known we simply can't put a plan, timescale or costs together.

I have every faith we have the right man for the job on board - he is careful, considerate and has kept me fully updated and advised throughout the process.

I am just sorry we are still not in a position to bring this to a conclusion currently.
Community Centre

· We have now completed all of the internal re decoration and styling. Both large halls, 5 meeting rooms/offices and Iceni Partnership office are all complete.

· The area where the Community Fridge resides (Main entrance porch) is about to get its 2nd make-over in a year and new shopfitting display stand is due to arrive shortly.

· Garden/Patio area is taking shape, new planters and some new plants are in situ, paving slabs have been re-laid and levelled and the exterior of the building adjacent to the patio has been cleaned. Works still to complete is continuation of jet washing, fence painted and additional plants.

· Nursery expansion plans are well underway and works have started to link the two spaces together. It is planned that the work will be completed by 28th May ready for Teenie Iceni to occupy from 1st June.
Swaffham Heritage – Howard Carter 2022 celebrations – Dr S Gattuso 

The working party for the Carter 2 celebration has now met twice. The next meeting is next week when events will be the main topic of interest.

The group consists of 12 members most of whom have been assigned an area of responsibility, such as youth and schools, hospitality, website. Brian Armitage is chair. Sue Gattuso is project manager. Sue Dent is clerk and general factotum. 
The remodelling of the Carter Room is in progress. The two sets of drawers are being donated to Watton Museum and we are in conversation with The Men’s Shed to create a Glimpse Wall and other work. An artist has agreed to paint the Glimpse Wall interior. 
A Norwich City College student has created a 10 minute video aimed at young people as an introductory taster. When finalised this will go on the website.
We are in conversation with Norwich University of The Arts for an animated story of Carter. We hope to get extra funding for this. Stephen Fry has agreed in principle to do the voice-over. 
We have been in conversation with various county youth groups and Swaffham schools. This has been delegated to the Youth leaders of the working group.
We have been in conversation with a railway group from Dereham as to the creating of a 3D model of the river Nile. 
The interpretation panels for the museum have been written and costed.
We are hoping to apply for an HLF grant for the remodelling of the Carter Room to  lessen the need for local funding.
A Carter trail has been designed and is being tested by Swaffham Players who wish to create an audio trail relevant to the town. 
Two booklets are nearing completion. One on Carter in Egypt and one on Carter’s Swaffham. 
We have yet to acquire professional help in repairing and enhancing “the tomb”. 
We have produced a logo and a website and will be ready to launch during May. The launch will first be directed at encouraging volunteers to come forward. The aim is to create a Community Project which involves many local people and businesses.

A planning timetable will be available before the end of June.

SGA. 21/04/2021
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